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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
June 11, 2009 Meeting  
10:15 AM –12:30 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Room 4, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
David Mohler, Chair, representing James Aloisi, Executive Office of Transportation & 
Public Works (EOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• elect MAPC, represented by Eric Bourassa, as vice chair of the Transportation 
Planning and Programming Committee 

• approve the minutes of the meeting of May 14 and the minutes of the Municipal 
TIP Day meetings of May 21 and 28 

 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
Judy LaRocca, Town of Concord, Bruce Freeman Rail Trail Advisory Council, spoke in 
support of the Bruce Freeman Rail Trail project and requested that the MPO program the 
project in the FFYs 2010-2013 Transportation Improvement Program (TIP). She stated 
that the Town of Concord is ready to go with the project, which is at 25% design. The 
town has received comments from MassHighway on the 25% design and a 25% design 
hearing has been scheduled. She stated that the project has the support of the Concord 
Board of Selectmen and Conservation Commission. She also added that the project fits in 
well with other projects, may help increase ridership on the Fitchburg commuter rail line 
and alleviate congestion on Route 2, and that it aligns with the town’s Safe Routes to 
School program. 
 
John Woodsmall, Town of Southborough, requested that the MPO consider programming 
Southborough’s Main Street reconstruction project in the FFYs 2010-2013 TIP. The town 
expects to respond to MassHighway’s comments on the project’s 25% design by autumn. 
Both the town and the MassHighway District Office believe that the project can be ready 
for construction in 2011, he said. He also noted that the project has strong community 
support and addresses an important commuter corridor. Further, the design includes many 
recommendations from the MPO’s Pedestrian and Bicycle Improvements in Town 
Centers study.  
 
Wig Zamore, Somerville Transportation Equity Partnership/Mystic View Task Force, 
provided information to members regarding the planned Assembly Square Orange Line 
station as a follow up to questions that arose at the June 4th meeting. At that meeting, he 
advocated for changing the project design to include two entrances to the station rather 
than one. He distributed two handouts (see attached). One showed the size of the 
Assembly Square development as being the same distance as North Station is from South 
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Station. The other showed the building layout for the development. W. Zamore noted that 
if there were one entrance in the center of the Orange Line platform transit riders would 
arrive at the back of the buildings, rather than at cross streets. He again advocated for two 
entrances at the ends of the platform. 
 
2. Chair’s Report – David Mohler, EOT 
The MPO elections have been held. The Town of Braintree was elected to the seat 
previously held by the City of Salem, and the Town of Bedford won re-election.  
 
Members were asked to sign a form endorsing their April decision to specify the Federal 
Functional Classification of several roadways in Somerville – Assembly Square Drive, 
New Road, Foley Street, G Street, IKEA Way, and Lombardi Street – as “collectors.” 
 
Eric Bourassa, Metropolitan Area Planning Council, asked if EOT has developed a 
schedule for amending the Regional Transportation Plan (RTP). He remarked upon the 
interest some legislators have expressed on the transportation finance issue. D. Mohler 
stated that EOT is working on developing a schedule and that he expects that EOT will 
have a finance plan in July. Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, suggested that the legislators 
refer to the Transportation Finance Commission Report. 
 
Paul Regan, MBTA Advisory Board, asked for information on the status of the 
conversation about the finance plan issue at EOT and whether EOT is waiting for the 
resolution on the state transportation reform bill before producing the finance plan. D. 
Mohler replied that EOT is assessing how much money is available and what are the 
priorities. He indicated that the development of the finance plan is not tied to the bill, but 
that a challenge will be how to address the $160 million gap in the MBTA’s finances. 
 
David Koses, City of Newton, inquired about the deadline for amending the RTP in order 
that the current TIP does not become invalid. D. Mohler stated that the deadline is 
October 1st. 
 
M. Pratt stated that the Central Artery/Tunnel project should be a separate bonded item 
and not placed as a burden on the Massachusetts Turnpike Authority, MassHighway, and 
MBTA. She stated that the legislature needs to address this issue. She also stated that she 
wants to know the total amount of money owed for the Central Artery project. 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports – Jim Gallagher, MAPC, and Paul Regan, MBTA 
Advisory Board 
The Suburban Mobility/Transportation Demand Management (TDM) Subcommittee will 
meet this afternoon and make recommendations on proposals. The Subcommittee will 
bring those recommendations to the Committee on June 18th. 
 
The Administration and Finance Subcommittee will meet on June 18th at 9AM. 
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4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The Advisory Council met on June 10th. The meeting included a presentation about the 
MBTA’s Program for Mass Transit and a discussion on the status of the TIP and Unified 
Planning Work Program (UPWP).  Next month the Council will be developing comments 
on the TIP and UPWP. In August, the Council will have a presentation on the 
Accelerated Bridge Program. Secretary Aloisi is scheduled to attend a meeting in 
September. 
 
5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 

(CTPS) 
CTPS is working on its budget. There will likely be an excess of about $400,000 in 3C 
Planning funds available for new studies. This will be discussed in more detail in the 
UPWP Subcommittee meeting next week. 
 
M. Pratt indicated that she was pleased to see the Town of Southborough bring its Main 
Street reconstruction project to the MPO as this project has elements recommended from 
the UPWP study, Pedestrian and Bicycle Improvements in Town Centers.  
 
6. Election of Vice Chair – David Mohler, EOT  
A motion to elect MAPC, represented by Eric Bourassa, as vice chair of the 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee was made by Richard Reed, Town 
of Bedford, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
7. Meeting Minutes  -- Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, CTPS 
A motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of May 14 was made by P. Regan, and 
seconded by Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
A motion to approve the minutes of the Municipal TIP Days meetings of May 21 and 28 
was made by P. Regan, and seconded by G. Esty. The motion passed. R. Reed abstained. 
 
8. Staff Recommendation – Highway Projects, FFYs 2010 – 2013 Transportation 
Improvement Program and Amendment 4 of the FFY 2009 Element of the FFYs 
2007 – 2010 TIP – Hayes Morrison, TIP Manager, MPO Staff 
 
Amendment 4 of the FFY 2009 Element of the FFYs 2007 – 2010 TIP 
Staff distributed draft TIP tables for Amendment 4 of the FFY 2009 Element of the FFYs 
2007 – 2010 TIP and a handout showing changes to the transit element for members to 
review prior to discussion at a future meeting. (See attached.) 
 
J. Gallagher asked about the status of the Arlington – Cyrus Dallin or Thompson or 
Stratton Elementary School(s) Sidewalk Improvements project, which is programmed to 
receive American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) funding. H. Morrison replied 
that the Commonwealth had not informed her that there is a need to make an adjustment 
to the ARRA project list at this time. D. Mohler stated that some ARRA projects will not 
be advertised within the 120-day timeframe for expending stimulus funding.  
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J. Gallagher then asked if communities would be informed that their projects might not 
go forward. D. Mohler replied that communities would be informed during the 
development of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP. He also stated that there will be a discussion 
about putting projects that were not advertised in time for the first round of stimulus 
funding on the TIP to receive funding for the second round of stimulus funding. Projects 
originally scheduled for the first round of funding could still be advertised this summer, 
before the start of FFY 2010. 
 
M. Pratt suggested putting indicators on the TIP tables to show which projects are 
tentative for receiving ARRA funding. D. Mohler advised staff  to put the advertising 
date next to the projects that have been advertised. 
 
P. Regan discussed a project idea (for Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality 
Improvement Program funding) developed by TransitWorks, a non-profit transportation 
research organization formed by A Better City and the MBTA Advisory Board. (See 
attached project description.) TransitWorks gathers survey data on the preferences of 
transit riders. TransitWorks is proposing to conduct a telephone survey of transit riders 
and people who do not use transit, and to expand the work of “Charlie Volunteers,” who 
ride the MBTA and chronicle their journeys. The project would cost about $50,000 and 
could begin as soon as possible. P. Regan noted that the project would provide valuable 
information to the MPO and make the MPO a leader in acquiring this type of survey data. 
He asked for the MPO’s support for the project. 
 
E. Bourassa stated that MAPC is finalizing a project list of municipal priorities for 
ARRA funding that it will provide for discussion. D. Mohler asked about how the list is 
being developed. J. Gallagher stated that MAPC has sent letters to municipalities 
requesting information on their priorities and considered information that municipalities 
supplied at the MPO’s Municipal TIP Input Days.  
 
FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP 
Members then discussed the TIP tables that show the staff recommendation for the FFYs 
2010 – 2013 TIP. This document is intended to be the starting point for discussion for 
TIP development. H. Morrison noted that the tables are based on targets announced at the 
recent MARPA meeting. She then provided an overview of the changes noting where 
there were project cost changes, and projects removed or added.  
 
FFY 2010 Element 
Noting that the Framingham – Central Street over the Sudbury River bridge project was 
moved out of the FFY 2010 element, Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham, stated that the 
project is important for traffic flow.  She also referenced another Framingham project – 
the Danvers Street bridge. H. Morrison stated that the Central Street project is still in the 
TIP having been moved to the FFY 2012 element. The Danvers Street project may be in 
the Accelerated Bridge Program, she said. 
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David Koses, City of Newton, requested that staff provide a list of projects that could be 
ready in the next couple of years and that are not included in the staff recommendation.  
H. Morrison noted that the universe of projects includes those for which federal funding 
has been requested (those projects in the TIP binder that members received for Municipal 
TIP Input Days) and that the universe is reflected in the project evaluation forms 
distributed to members of the committee at Municipal TIP Input Days. This evaluation 
matrix includes the design status, readiness, and cost information for projects. D. Mohler 
asked staff to sort the evaluation forms by design status.  
 
Richard Reed, Town of Bedford, suggested extending the timeframe for voting on the 
TIP to allow members more time to review the information available to them. Members 
agreed to take up Amendment 4 on June 18, and discuss the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP on 
July 2. Members were advised to plan to meet every week in July for the development of 
the TIP and the RTP amendment. 
 
H. Morrison walked members through the TIP tables. (Changes are noted on the right-
hand side of the attached TIP tables. Where there were cost changes, the former cost is 
also noted on the right.)  
 
Members raised the following questions and points: 
 
J. Gallagher noted that due to the cost change for the Bellingham – Pulaski Boulevard 
project – to $13 million – the project would have to be included in the RTP. (Projects 
costing over $10 million must be listed in the RTP.) 
 
D. Mohler asked what programs were included in the Regionwide CMAQ Program? H. 
Morrison stated that the category includes $1.55 million for the Regional Bicycle Parking 
Program and the Suburban Mobility and TDM Programs, and an additional $950,000 for 
other CMAQ projects to be selected by the committee.  
 
D. Mohler asked if the FFY 2009 design funds for the Ipswich – North Green 
Improvements project had been obligated. H. Morrison stated that the design funds had 
not been obligated. Staff is working with EOT to ensure the obligation of funds in FFY 
2010, she said. 
 
H. Morrison noted that the Special Bridge Funds category includes special funding 
Congress provided to states following the bridge collapse in Minnesota. These funds will 
be provided by FHWA in FFYs 2009 and 2010. 
 
D. Mohler asked if all the highway projects (in the Federal Aid Target category) are 
likely to be ready for the year programmed. H. Morrison replied yes. 
 
In reference to several High-Priority Project (HPP) earmarked projects for Boston (in the 
Federal Aid Non-Target category), D. Mohler noted that earmarked projects cannot be in 
the TIP unless they are ready to be constructed. He expressed concern that the 
Huntington Avenue/Symphony Area Streetscape Construction, Melnea Cass Boulevard 
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Construction, and Warren Street/Blue Hill Avenue projects are not at the design stage that 
would enable construction within the TIP timeframe. Jim Gillooly, City of Boston, stated 
that he would do some research on the projects and work with staff within the next week. 
 
D. Mohler asked if the HPP Walpole – Washington Street project was programmed for 
design or construction? H. Morrison stated that it is programmed for construction.  
 
J. Gallagher raised the issue of the possible rescinding of unobligated HPP (TEA-21) 
funding, as a result of a provision included in a federal House bill. D. Mohler stated that, 
if the provision passes, and those earmarked projects are not advertised, the funding 
could be rescinded. Therefore, the placement of the Boston – Huntington 
Avenue/Symphony Area Streetscape Construction project in the TIP does not secure the 
funding for the project. J. Gillooly added that the full design of the project is underway 
and that, if the earmark is not eliminated by the federal legislation, the project will be 
ready for construction in FFY 2010. 
 
Regarding two earmarks for Somerville projects, Thomas Bent, City of Somerville, noted 
that the Somerville Community Path, Phase I project is at 100% design, and the Beacon 
Street project is at 75%. 
 
P. Regan asked about the Woburn – Salem Street over MBTA bridge project. H. Morrison 
stated that it was moved off the TIP. 
 
J. Gallagher noted that the Quincy Center Concourse project would have to be added to 
the FFY 2010 element after the RTP is amended. 
 
FFY 2011 TIP 
H. Morrison noted that the Arlington, Somerville, Cambridge – Minuteman Bikeway 
Connector project is on the list for ARRA funding. 
 
Funding for the Concord & Lincoln – Route 2 (Crosby’s Corner) project begins to be 
programmed in the FFY 2011 element across three funding programs: CMAQ, Surface 
Transportation, and Highway Safety Improvement. Approximately $19-20 million would 
be programmed each year from FFYs 2011 to 2013. (The total project cost estimate is 
approximately $72 million.) 
 
R. Reed inquired about the funding for right-of-way acquisition for the Crosby’s Corner 
project.  D. Mohler said he expects the acquisition will begin this fiscal year (this month) 
and go into the next fiscal year. It would be funded with state funds (under the state’s 
non-federal aid bond cap). R. Reed then asked if it could be assured that the state could 
purchase the right-of-way given the current issues of balancing the state budget. D. 
Mohler replied that the state will be committed to purchasing all the right-of-way as soon 
as it makes the first land purchase. The first purchase is expected to occur by June 30. 
 
M. Pratt noted that the total cost (federal and state dollars) for the Crosby’s Corner 
project will be about $100 million (including right-of-way acquisition). She also noted 
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that the Town of Concord proposed an associated project at Municipal TIP Input Day that 
would address stormwater issues. 
 
H. Morrison noted that the Needham, Wellesley – Route 128 Improvement Program 
project is moving to FFY 2012 (roadway contract six, project number 603206), and the 
Concord – Route 2 project is funded by ARRA. 
 
J. Gallagher asked about when the entire Route 128 Improvement Program is expected to 
be finished. D. Mohler stated that he would find out. 
 
FFY 2012 
H. Morrison noted that the Somerville – Magoun Square project will be funded by 
ARRA. 
 
J. Gallagher inquired about the funding in FFY 2011 being more than seemed to be 
previously available. H. Morrison replied that the difference was approximately $2 
million and she would check into the discrepancy.  
 
Lourenço Dantas, Massport, stated that Massport will be requesting that the MPO 
program the East Boston – Chelsea Bypass project, which has a $5 million earmark, in 
the FFY 2012 element. The project is in the RTP with an estimated cost of $17 million. 
That figure will be revised to reflect both a current estimate and available outside 
funding. 
 
Joe Cosgrove, MBTA, asked about the status of the Longfellow Bridge project. D. 
Mohler stated that the project is slated for FFY 2011 and will be in the Accelerated 
Bridge Program. In 2015 part of the funding for Accelerated Bridge Program will convert 
to Grant Anticipation Notes (GANS). 
 
FFY 2013 
Members further discussed the Crosby’s Corner project. As programmed, the MPO 
would spend $56 million in the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP for the $72 million project, the 
remaining $16 million that would need to be programmed in FFY 2014 element. 
 
R. Reed asked about how the project is going to be executed and whether the construction 
sequence had been determined (for year-by-year construction funding needs). He asked if 
the figures in the TIP would have to be adjusted after the project is advertised to better 
reflect the construction spending and if there would then be flexibility to fund other 
projects. 
 
D. Mohler stated that there would be one contract for the four-year project. The TIP 
shows the cash flow, but not based on the construction sequence. The TIP reflects an 
anticipated funding of approximately equal amounts over the anticipated construction 
timeline. In this case, the project is projected to take four years to construct. However, an 
attempt should be made to match the TIP figures to construction expectations, he said. 
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D. Koses asked why the Hudson – Washington Street project received priority in this 
element. H. Morrison stated that the project was prioritized based on safety, mobility and 
operations and cost issues. The location is a high crash area and the project design 
addresses the safety need. The project has also been in the RTP. The Town of Belmont 
also had a project that addressed safety, but the cost was too high to fit in this element. 
 
Staff was asked to provide the following information to members: 

• 2009 Draft TIP tables 
• List of projects in the first five years of the RTP 
• Index of projects in the draft FFY 2009 – 2012 TIP 
• Project evaluations sorted by design status 

 
Members agreed to further discuss the TIP on July 2. The MPO could then release the 
TIP to the public (though the formal public review period would not take place until the 
RTP amendment was also released for public review). 
 
9. Members Items 
J. Gillooly remarked on the importance of coordinating various projects to repair bridges 
over the Charles River given that multiple agencies, cities, and organizations are involved 
(including MassHighway, Department of Conservation and Recreation, Cities of Boston 
and Cambridge, and business coalitions). D. Mohler noted that DCR controlled bridges 
that carry motor vehicles will be coming under the purview of MassHighway. 
 
M. Pratt advocated for funding to repair the Long Island Bridge, which serves a hospital 
on the island. 
 
R. Reed requested that staff provide a list of subcommittee assignments. D. Mohler stated 
that subcommittee assignments can be chosen, but must also reflect an even number of 
members on each committee. Members agreed to take this issue up again. 
 
10. Adjourn 
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, June 11, 2009, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
EOT    David Mohler 
City of Boston   Jim Gillooly 

Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton   David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 
    Jim Gallagher 
Massport   Lourenço Dantas 
MBTA    Joe Cosgrove 
    Ron Morgan  
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council Steve Olanoff   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
    
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Michael Callahan 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
 
 
Other Attendees 
Robert Hull Friends of Bruce Freeman Rail Trail 
Judy LaRocca Town of Concord 
Sue McQuaid Neponset Valley Chamber of Commerce 
John Woodsmall Town of Southborough 
Wig Zamore Somerville Transportation Equity 

Partnership/Mystic View Task Force   
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